APPENDIX A

ENGLISH NEWSPAPERS IN CHILE

The South Pacific Mail is found in every Nitrate Oficina, Mine, Ranch, Farm, and large industrial business in both Chile and Bolivia and affords the surest means of reaching members of all the English-speaking communities.

-Advertisement published in 1925

The Chilean historian Juan Ricardo Couyoumdjian provides an excellent history of the most famous, influential, and enduring of the newspapers published in English in Chile, *The South Pacific Mail.* Couyoumdjian's article "*Apuntes sobre un periódico inglés de Valparaíso* [Notes on an English newspaper in Valparaíso]" (1987), concentrates on the early history of the *Mail* from 1909 to 1925.

According to Couyoumdjian, there were two precursors for the *Mail*, both published in Valparaíso. Starting in 1876, there was the *Chilian Times*, which ceased to circulate in 1907, quite probably as a consequence of economic problems caused by the severe earthquake of 1906 that destroyed much of the city. This was followed in 1907 by the *Anglo-Chilean Times*, which circulated until the following year. This newspaper became the *South Pacific Mail*, whose first edition circulated on November 6, 1909. It was edited first in Valparaíso, until 1950, and then in Santiago, accompanying the shift in the economic center of gravity from the port to the capital. The *Mail* was a weekly newspaper published on Thursdays, entirely in English; it ceased to be published in 1965.

The first owner and editor of the *Mail* was Henry A. Hill. The launch was an immediate success with readers, and within three months it was being read in thirty different places in Chile and abroad, from Lima to Punta Arenas, a readership that increased to sixty towns a year later and included La Paz and Oruro in Bolivia. Couyoumdjian

shows that the venture was apparently very successful commercially with advertisers: an edition of the *Mail* in 1913 comprises twenty-four pages, ten of which were entirely taken up by advertisements (including the first and last pages), and most of the rest had at least one paid announcement on each page.

By 1923, the newspaper was able to claim that it was "recognised as the OFFICIAL ORGAN of the English-speaking Communities in CHILE and BOLIVIA. Circulating throughout the West Coast of South America from CAPE HORN to PANAMA" (Escobar 1923, 228). The newspaper was renowned for its editorial stand, commenting on news of various kinds, but concentrating on business matters. The most famous writer for this newspaper was Oswald Hardy Evans, who became the main editorial writer in 1924. In essence, the *South Pacific Mail* represented the interests of the British community, and acted as a window for Chile on the world, but the owners always avoided any intervention in Chilean politics.

The second most important English newspaper in Chile was the Magellan Times, which started to circulate from January 1914 in Punta Arenas, and was published until 1932. This was also a weekly periodical, and the only English medium newspaper that proved able to compete with the South Pacific Mail. Founded by Arthur Riesco, the Magellan Times had a circulation of around a thousand copies by 1923, reaching all over Patagonia, both Chilean and Argentinean. During the First World War, the newspaper issued "A Call to Arms," with the text: "In the grave national emergency which now confronts the Empire, men are asked to come forward to serve their country. Those who are unable to pay their own passages to England will be assisted by the Magellan Times Patriotic Fund," (February 11, 1915). Money was raised by a campaign among its British readers for, among other ends, "Passages and allowances of 120 men sent to England to join H.M.'s Forces, £1479.34" and "Church Army Huts, £200." At the conclusion of the war, funds were also raised and sent to Buenos Aires to help soldiers returning there by paying their hotel bills for two weeks until they could find work.

These were not the only newspapers to circulate in English in Chile. The Biblioteca Nacional (National Library) in Santiago has an old document which lists all the dailies and periodicals published in Chile in the period 1812 to 1884 and registered in its archives—the *Cuadro Sinóptico Periodístico Completo de los diarios i periódicos en Chile publicados desde el año de 1812 hasta el de 1884 inclusive*. This list includes the following titles which appeared in English, all in Valparaíso:

- *The Marco Polo Observer*: 1861 (one edition only; that is, in the Library archives).
- The Neighbour: 1847 (sixty-four editions).
- The Poetical Herald: 1861 (one edition only).
- *The Record* (a monthly): 1871 onwards (187 editions—it probably continued past 1884).
- The South American Magazine: 1868 (eleven editions).
- The Valparaiso English Mercury: 1843–1844 (twelve editions).
- The Weekly Mercantile Reporter: 1849–1850, a weekly, which became . . .
- The Valparaíso Mercantile Reporter: 1850-1853.
- The Valparaíso Herald: 1853-1854.
- The Valparaíso and West Coast Mail: 1867-1875, a weekly.

Punta Arenas also boasted other periodicals in English. For example, Chamorro (1936) describes the *Times of Patagonia* as the "successor" to *The Magellan Times*. Martinic (2002) provides the names and years founded for the following periodicals in English:

The Punta Arenas Mail: 1900. Gold Fields Gazette & Patagonian Advertiser: 1906. Parish Notes St. James Church: 1906–1907. The Punta Arenas English Magazine: 1907–1909. The Standard: 1908. The Observer & Patagonian Fortnightly: 1911.

Chile's national newspaper *El Mercurio* has British connections. It was founded in Valparaíso in 1827 and became a daily newspaper from 1829. Agustín Edwards Ross, grandson of the founder of the Edwards family in Chile, George Edwards, purchased the Valparaíso edition of the *El Mercurio* newspaper in 1880. His son, Agustín Edwards Mac-Clure, was the founder of the Santiago edition of the *El Mercurio* newspaper.

APPENDIX B

BRITISH DIPLOMATIC Representation in Chile

This following lists have been collated from several sources, including Escovar (1923), Chamorro (1936), Derrick-Jehu (1965), Couyoumdjian (2003), and www.patbrit.org.

Santiago

John James Barnard was designated Chairman of the English Committee of Santiago, effectively the first representative of Britain in Chile until the appointment of the first British consul in Valparaíso (in 1823), following the act in Chile that regulated the appointment of consuls. Lieutenant Colonel John Walpole was consul general from 1837 to 1841, and then also chargé d'affaires from 1841 to 1847. Stephen H. Sullivan was British chargé d'affaires during the time of the signing of the Treaty of Commerce and Friendship between Britain and Chile, in 1854. Admiral Sir William Taylour Thomson served as representative from 1858. He wrote a book describing the beauties of the south of Chile, especially south of the River Bío-Bío. From 1872, the British representative was designated minister-resident and consul-general.

Ministers-Resident and Consuls-General

Sir Horace Rumbold (1873–1876).
Sir F. J. Pakenham (1878–1885).
Hugh Fraser (1885).
Sir J. G. Kennedy (1888–1897, spanning the Civil War in Chile).
W. Henry Thomas, vice-consul in 1889.
Sir A. Gosling (1897–1901).
Sir G. Lowther Bart (1901–1905).

Arthur S. Raikes (1905–1907).

- Sir Henry Bax-Ironside (1907–1909).
- Sir Henry Lowther (1909–1913).
- Sir Francis Stronge (from 1913, and during the First World War).
- John Charles Tudor Vaughan.
- Charles Bateman.
- Sir Maurice de Bunsen (from 1918).
- Arthur Grant Duff (from 1923).
- Sir Thomas B. Hohler (from 1925).
- Sir Henry Getty Chilton (from 1930). The British embassy (Chile) site quotes the diplomatic service list that gives Chilton as the first with the rank of British ambassador, with the British embassy established in 1932.
- Sir Charles Bentinek (from 1937).

Valparaíso

In October 1823, George Canning appointed Christopher Richard Nugent as the first consul general to Chile. He arrived in Valparaíso in May 1824, accompanied by two vice consuls, Henry William Rouse and Matthew Carter. Carter was shortly afterwards British consul in Coquimbo. Other consuls in Valparaíso include John Walpole (1833) and Henry William Rouse (1837–1870, following his consul's post in Concepción). According to Derrick-Jehu, in his study of *The Anglo-Chilean Community* (1965, 164), it was rumored that Rouse was "a son of King George IV and an oriental lady."

Also Mentioned in Sources

Ernest George Berkeler (1866).

James de Vismes Drummond (1870).

John King, vice consul from 1873 to 1917 (see Couyoumdjian 2003).

William Henry Newman, consul in 1889.

- Lewis Joel (1891), consul-general for more than three years, spanning the Civil War in Chile.
- Joseph William Warburton (1894).

James Cox (1895; or Hayes Sadler, according to one source).

Thomas Berry (1897).

Sir Berry Cusack Smith (1903), consul general.

Frederick Peter Levy (1905).

Arthur Nightingale (1908–1909, a temporary appointment).

Alexander Finn (1909).

Allan Mac-Lean (1913–1917). Ernest George Berkeler (1918). James Mac-Iver Mac-Leod (1918–1923). Constantine Graham (from 1923).

PUNTA ARENAS

Consuls Resident in Punta Arenas

John Hamilton (1875, first representative and honorary vice consul). James Henderson (or Henry?) Dunsmuir (1877). Henry Reynard (1879). Thomas Fenton (1881). Rodolfo Stubenrauch (1895). J. H. Meredith (1898). Percy C. West (1899).

C. A. Milward (vice consul 1903–1910; consul 1910–1915), who was involved in the search for the *Dresden*.

All the above were honorary titles. The following were career diplomats:

J. Elliot Bell (1915).
Thomas B. Wildman (1919–1925).
(Honorary vice consuls T. C. Betteridge (1920); Douglas R. Lethaby (1924–1925)).
Kenneth J. M. White (1925–1927).
(J. Dickson, honorary vice consul from 1927).
J. Bowering (1928–1930).
Leslie Greer (1932).
M. E. (Roy?) Vibert (1932–1933).
H. W. Reid Brown (1933–1934).
Thomas Boyd (appointed 1936).

Concepción, Coronel and Talcahuano

Henry William Rouse was appointed vice consul in Concepción in 1827. Around 1838, he married Adela, daughter of Auguste Bardel, the French vice consul in Concepción.

When William Howard Russell visited Chile in 1889, he mentioned "our excellent Vice-Consul, Mr. Schwäger" in Coronel, adding that "he certainly could not very well exercise his hospitable disposition without adjuncts to the modest consular pay he receives from the Foreign Office, even though it be augmented by his fee of fifteen shillings for signing the papers of the British ships which visit the port" (1890, 34). Another source says that Frederick Schwäger (junior) remained as British consul in Coronel to 1900.

The book *Lota: Antecedentes Históricos* (1929, 48) names Mateo (Matthew) Wilson, who worked with Matías Cousiño in the early development of the coal mining region around Lota "and was later the British Consular Agent in Coronel."

Edward Cooper (senior) was born in Valparaíso in 1870 and became honorary vice consul in Coronel. He was active in consular posts from January 1900 until his retirement in 1952, which is apparently a record in the British Consular Service. Cooper followed Mr. Borowman as consul in Concepción in 1923, a post which also covered Coronel. His son, Edward Cooper Monk, later became the honorary consul in Concepción, from 1969 to 1976.

In Talcahuano, D. Robert Cunningham was British vice consul for many years. Fletcher Hillman (1900, 188) mentions William McKay and Fred Elton, "each of whom has had charge of Her Majesty's consulate at distinct periods in Talcahuano."

Iquique

Britain appointed Maurice Jewell as the first consul in this port in June 1889. John Thomas North, the Nitrate King, was a partner with Jewell, importing machinery parts and tools for the nitrates industry, and they acted as local agents for steamship lines.

Select Bibliography

HISTORY OF CHILE, MAJOR STUDIES

- Barros Arana, Diego. *Historia jeneral de Chile*. Vols.1–16. Santiago de Chile: Imprenta Cervantes, 1884–1902.
- Blakemore, Harold. "From the War of the Pacific to 1930." In *Chile Since Independence*, edited by Leslie Bethell, 33–86. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- Bulmer-Thomas, Victor, ed. Britain and Latin America: A Changing Relationship. The Royal Institute of International Affairs: Cambridge University Press, 1989.
- Collier, Simon. "From Independence to the War of the Pacific." In *Chile Since Independence*, edited by Leslie Bethell, 1–31. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- Collier, Simon, and William F. Sater. A History of Chile: 1808–1994. New York & Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996.
- Encina, Francisco. *Historia de Chile desde la prehistoria hasta 1891*. Santiago de Chile: Editorial Ercilla, 1984.
- Miller, Rory. Britain and Latin America in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries. Harlow, UK: Longman Studies in Modern History, 1993.

THE BRITISH PRESENCE IN CHILE

- Aldana, A, and A. E. Harris. *Chile and the Chilians 1810–1910*. London: James Adams, 1910.
- Anglo-Chilean Society. British Influence in Nineteenth–Century Chile. London: Anglo-Chilean Society, 1982.
- Edwards, Agustín. "Relaciones de Chile con Gran Bretaña." *El Mercurio*, Santiago de Chile, May 12, 1937, 5–8.
- Edmundson, Eddie. "La presencia Británica." *Diario El Sur*, Concepción, Chile, June 16, 1989, 16.

——. "Calle Exeter and Rua Charles Darwin: British Studies on Your Doorstep." *British Studies Now*, 4 (August 1994): 5–6.

- Escobar V., Aníbal. Gran Bretaña en Chile. Santiago de Chile: Imprenta La Ilustración, 1923.
- Mayo, John. "Britain and Chile, 1851–1886: Anatomy of a Relationship." Journal of Interamerican Studies and World Affairs 23, no. 1 (1981): 95–120.
- Nichols, Theodore E. "The Establishment of Political Relations between Chile and Great Britain." *The Hispanic American Historical Review* 28, no.1 (1948): 137–43.
- Santa Cruz, Víctor. Chile y Gran Bretaña. Santiago: Casa Mackenzie, 1968.

INTRODUCTION

- Vicuña Mackenna, Benjamin. The First Britons in Valparaiso 1817–1827. Valparaíso, Chile: W. Helfmann's Universo Printing Office, 1884.
- Young, Henry Lyon. Baroque Tales of Chile. Ilfracombe, UK: A. H. Stockwell, 1963.

Chapter 1

- Anson, George. A Voyage Round the World in the Years 1740, 41, 42, 43, 44. London: John and Paul Kapton, 1748.
- Barros, José M. "La Expedición de Narborough a Chile: Nuevos Antecedentes." Anales del Instituto de la Patagonia, Punta Arenas, Chile: Universidad de Magallanes, 18 (1988): 35–60.
- Bawlf, Samuel. *The Secret Voyage of Sir Francis Drake 1577–1580.* New York: Walker & Company, 2003.
- Cummins, John. "'That Golden Knight': Drake and his reputation." *History Today* 46, no. 1 (1996): 14–21.
- Drake, Sir Francis, and Francis Fletcher. The World Encompassed by Sir Francis Drake: Being His Next Voyage to That to Nombre de Dios Formerly Imprinted, Carefully Collected Out of the Notes of Master Francis Fletcher. London: Nicholas Bourne, 1628.
- Hakluyt, Richard. The Principal Navigations, Voyages, Traffiques & Discoveries of the English Nation Made by Sea or Overland to the Remote and Farthest Distant Quarters of the Earth at Any Time within the Compasse of These 1600 Yeeres. London: George Bishop & Ralph Newberie, 1589.
- Isla, Federico Ignacio. Los exploradores de la Patagonia, de Magallanes a Fitz-Roy. Argentina: Universidad Nacional de Mar del Plata, 2002.
- Kelly, James. "The Pirate, the Ambassador and the Map-Maker." *History Today* 48, no. 7 (1998): 49–55.
- Lipschutz, A. "On the Reliability of Some Written Sources of the Seventeenth and Eighteenth Centuries." *American Anthropologist*, New Series, 52, no. 1 (1950): 123–26.

- Ronald, Susan. The Pirate Queen; Queen Elizabeth I, Her Pirates and Adventurers, and the Dawn of Empire. New York: Harper Collins, 2007.
- Riesenberg, Felix. *Cape Horn.* London: Readers Union, 1950. (Orig. pub. London: Robert Hale, 1941).
- Rowse, Alfred Leslie. "Sir Richard Hawkins: Last of a Dynasty." *History Today* 30, no. 6 (1980): 24–27.
- Sugden, John. Sir Francis Drake. London: Pimlico, 2006.
- Thompson, William Judah. *Te Pito Te Henua, or Easter Island*. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1891.
- Valderrama, Juan A. Diccionario histórico-geográfico de la Araucanía. Santiago: Imprenta Lagunas, 1928.
- Vallar, Cindy. "Alexander Selkirk, the Real Robinson Crusoe." In *Pirates and Privateers: The History of Maritime Piracy* (2002), http://www.cindyvallar .com/selkirk.html (accessed May 11, 2009).

——. "A Buccaneer More Interested in Nature than Gold." In *Pirates and Privateers: The History of Maritime Piracy* (2004), http://www.cindyvallar .com/Dampier.html (accessed May 11, 2009).

Walter, Richard. Anson's Voyage Round the World. London: Rivingtons, 1901. Project Gutenberg, http://www.gutenberg.org/files/16611/16611-h/ 16611-h.htm (accessed May 11, 2009).

Chapter 2

- Alexander, Caroline. *The Bounty: The true story of the mutiny on the Bounty.* London: Harper Perennial, 2003.
- Collingridge, Vanessa. Captain Cook: The Life, Death, and Legacy of History's Greatest Explorer. London: Ebury Press, 2003.
- Cook, James. *The Voyages of Captain James Cook*. Vol.4 (the second voyage). London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, and Brown, 1821.
- ——. A Voyage Towards the South Pole, and Round the World in 1772, 1773, 1774, and 1775. London: Longman, 1821.
- FitzRoy, Robert. Narrative of the surveying voyages of His Majesty's Ships Adventure and Beagle between the Years 1826 and 1836, describing their examination of the southern shores of South America, and the Beagle's circumnavigation of the globe. Vol.2, Proceedings of the second expedition, 1831–1836, Robert FitzRoy. London: Henry Colburn, 1838.
- Hawkesworth, John. An Account of the Voyages Undertaken by the Order of His Present Majesty for Making Discoveries in the Southern Hemisphere. Vols.1–3. London: Strahan, 1785.
- Huntford, Roland. *Shackleton*. London: Abacus, 1996. (Orig. pub. London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1985).
- King, Philip Parker. Narrative of the Surveying Voyages of His Majesty's Ships Adventure and Beagle, Vol. 1. Proceedings of the first expedition, 1826–30,

under the command of Captain P. Parker King, R.N., F.R.S. London: Henry Colburn, 1838.

- Murphy, Dallas. Rounding the Horn: Being the Story of Williwaws and Windjammers, Drake, Darwin, Murdered Missionaries and Naked Natives. A Deck's Eye of Cape Horn. New York: Basic Books, 2005.
- Ross, James Clark. A Voyage of Discovery and Research in the Southern and Antarctic Regions, during the years 1839–43. London: John Murray, 1847.
- Shackleton, Ernest. "Lecture by Sir Ernest Shackleton." *The Magellan Times*, Punta Arenas, July 13, 1916, 3–7.
 - ——. South. London: William Heinemann, 1919. Reprint, New York: Lyons, 1998.
- Webster, W. H. B. Narrative of a Voyage to the Southern Atlantic Ocean in the Years 1828, 29, 30, Performed in H.M. Sloop Chanticleer under the Command of the Late Captain Henry Foster, F.R.S. & by Order of the Lords Commissioners of the Admiralty. London: Richard Bentley, 1834.
- Weddell, James. A Voyage towards the South Pole Performed in the Years 1822–24, Containing an Examination of the Antarctic Sea, to the Seventy-Fourth Parallel of Latitude, and a Visit to Tierra del Fuego, with a Particular Account of the Inhabitants. London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, Brown & Green, 1825.
- Wharton, W. J. L., ed. Captain Cook's Journal during His First Voyage Round the World Made in H.M. Bark "Endeavour," 1768-71. London: Elliot Stock, 1893.

CHAPTER 3

- Ball, John. Notes of a Naturalist in South America. London: Paul, Trench, 1887.
- Barlow, Nora. Charles Darwin and the Voyage of the Beagle. London: Pilot Press, 1945.
- Browne, Janet. *Charles Darwin: Voyaging*. London: Pimlico, 1996.(Orig. pub. Jonathan Cape, 1995).
- Chapman, Frank M. "Darwin's Chile." *The Geographical Journal* 68, no. 5 (1926): 369–85.
- Darwin, Charles R. Narrative of the Surveying Voyages of His Majesty's Ships Adventure and Beagle. Vol.3, Journal and Remarks. 1832–1836. London: Henry Colburn, 1838. Republished as Journal of Researches into the Geology and Natural History of the Various Countries Visited by H.M.S. Beagle. London: Henry Colburn, 1839. Second edition with extensive revisions, London: John Murray, 1845.

——. On the Origin of Species by Means of Natural Selection, or the Preservation of Favoured Races in the Struggle for Life. London: John Murray, 1859.

- Darwin, Francis. *The Life and Letters of Charles Darwin*. Vols.1–2. London: John Murray, 1887.

- Desmond, Adrian, and James Moore. *Darwin*. London: Penguin Books, 1992. First published by Michael Joseph, 1991.
- Latcham, Ricardo. La organización social y las creencias religiosas de los antiguos araucanos. Colección "Biblioteca Nacional de Santiago," Chile. Santiago: Imprenta Cervantes, 1924.
- Lothrop, S. K. "Richard E. Latcham 1869–1943." American Anthropologist, New Series 47, no. 4 (1945): 603–8.
- Moorehead, Alan. Darwin and the Beagle. London: Penguin books, 1969.
- Palmer, John Linton. "A Visit to Easter Island, or Rapa Nui, in 1868." Journal of the Royal Geographical Society of London 40 (1870): 167–81.
- Routledge, Katherine. *The Mystery of Easter Island: The Story of an Expedition*. London: Sifton, Praed, 1919. Reprinted London: Adventures Unlimited Press, 1998.
- Scott-Elliot, George Francis. Chile: Its History and Development, Natural Features, Products, Commerce and Present Conditions. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1907. Reprinted by Barman Press, 2007.
- Van Tilburg, Jo Anne. Among Stone Giants: The Life of Katherine Routledge and Her Remarkable Expedition to Easter Island. New York: Lisa Drew Books, Scribner's, 2003.

CHAPTER 4

- Barros Arana, Diego. La cuestión de límites entre Chile i la República Argentina: los tratados vigentes, las actas de los peritos, actas sobre el arbitraje, mapa de los dos límites limítrofes. Santiago de Chile: Establecimiento Poligráfico Roma, 1895.
- Cochrane, Thomas. Narrative of Services in the Liberation of Chili, Peru and Brazil, from Spanish and Portuguese Dominion. London: James Ridgway, 1859. Project Gutenberg: http://www.gutenberg.org/files/ 14914/14914-8.txt (accessed May 11, 2009).
- Cordingly, David. Cochrane: The Real Master and Commander. New York: Bloombury USA, 2007.
- "C. S. V." "Gran Bretaña y la Independencia de la América: 1812–1830." El Mercurio, Santiago, March 26, 1939.
- Encina, Francisco A., and Leopoldo Castedo. "La Guerra del Pacífico." In *Historia de Chile*, vol. 8. Santiago: Editorial Santiago, 1999.
- Foreign Office. Award of H.M. Queen Elizabeth II for the Arbitration of a Controversy between the Argentine Republic and the Republic of Chile concerning Certain Parts of the Boundary between Their Territories. London: HMSO, 1966.
- Griffin, Arturo. "Conquistadores, Soldiers, and Entrepreneurs: Early Irish Presence in Chile," trans. Claire Healy. *Irish Migration Studies in Latin America*, 4, no. 4 (2006): 217–22.

- Harvey, Robert. Liberators: Latin America's Struggle for Independence, 1810– 1830. London: John Murray, 2000.
- ------. Cochrane: The Life and Exploits of a Fighting Captain. London: Constable and Robinson, 2002.
- Kinsbruner, Jay. "Bernardo O'Higgins." The Americas 25, no. 3 (1969): 327-28.
- Lambert, Andrew. War at Sea in the Age of Sail. London: Weidenfeld & Nicholson, 2000.
- McFarlane, Anthony. "Independence and Revolution in the Americas." *History Today* 34, no. 3 (1984): 40–49.
- Nichols, Theodore E. "The Establishment of Political Relations between Chile and Great Britain." *The Hispanic American Historical Review* 28, no. 1 (1948): 137–43.
- Perry, Richard O. "Argentina and Chile: The Struggle for Patagonia 1843– 1881." *The Americas* 36, no. 3 (1980): 347–63.
- Rodriguez, Moises Enrique. Southern South America. Vol.2 of Freedom's Mercenaries: British Volunteers in the Wars of Independence of Latin America. Lanham, MD: Hamilton Books, 2006.
- Proctor, Robert. Narrative of a Journey across the Cordillera of the Andes, and of a Residence in Lima, and other parts of Peru in the years 1823 and 1824. London: Hurst, Robinson, 1825.
- Sater, William F. Andean Tragedy: Fighting the War of the Pacific, 1879–1884. "Studies in War, Society, and the Military," University of Nebraska Press, 2007.
 - ------. Chile and the War of the Pacific. University of Nebraska Press, 1985.
- Stevenson, William B. A Historical and Descriptive Narrative of Twenty Years' Residence in South America. London: Longman, Rees, Orme, Brown & Green, 1825.
- Talbott, Robert D. "The Chilean Boundary in the Strait of Magellan." *The Hispanic American Historical Review* 47, no. 4 (1967): 519–31.
- Thomas, Donald. *Cochrane: Britannia's Sea Wolf.* London: Cassell Military Paperbacks, 2001. First published by André Deutsch, 1978.
- Tupper, Ferdinand B. *Memorias del Coronel Tupper*. Santiago: Editorial Francisco de Aguirre, 1972.
- U.S. Bureau of Intelligence and Research, Office of the Geographer. Argentina-Chile Boundary. International Boundary Study 101. Washington, DC: GPO, 1970.

CHAPTER 5

- Beerbohm, Julius. Wanderings in Patagonia, or, Life among the Ostrich-Hunters. London: Chatto and Windus, 1879.
- Brassey, Annie. A Voyage in the "Sunbeam." London: H. Holt, 1878.

Caldcleugh, Alexander. Travels in South America during the Years 1819–20– 21, Containing an Account of the Present State of Brazil, Buenos Ayres, and Chile. London: John Murray, 1825.

——. "An Account of the Great Earthquake Experienced in Chile on the 20th February, 1835, with a Map." *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London* 126 (1836): 21–26.

- Dixie, Florence. Across Patagonia. London: Bentley, 1880. Reprinted as Riding across Patagonia. Equestrian Travel Classics, Long Riders' Guild Press, 2001. Also available in Spanish, A través de la Patagonia, Punta Arenas, Chile: Ediciones Universidad de Magallanes, 1996.
- Estrada Turra, Baldomero. "Los relatos de viajeros como fuente histórica: Visión de Chile y Argentina en cinco viajeros ingleses 1817–1835." *Revista de Indias*, Dept. de Historia de América, Centro de Estúdios Históricos, Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicos, Madrid, 47, no. 180, 1987.
- Falkner, Thomas. A Description of Patagonia, and the Adjoining Parts of South America. London: Pugh, 1774.
- Graham, Maria. Journal of a Residence in Chile during the Year 1822, and a Voyage from Chile to Brazil in 1823. London: Longman, Hurst, Rees, Orme, Brown, and Green, 1824. Reprinted by University of Virginia Press, 2003. Available in Spanish, Diario de mi residencia en Chile. Biblioteca Francisco de Aguirre, Colección Viajeros 1822–1823, no. 8. Santiago: Editorial Francisco de Aguirre, 1972.

- Haigh, Samuel. Sketches of Buenos Ayres and Chile. London: James Carpenter & Son, 1829.
- Hall, Basil. Extracts from a Journal, Written on the Coasts of Chili, Peru, and Mexico. Edinburgh: A. Constable, 1824.
- Marchant, Andya. "The Captain's Widow: Maria Graham and the Independence of South America." *The Americas* 2 (1963): 127–42.
- Mathison, Gilbert Farquhar. Narrative of a Visit to Brazil, Chile, Peru and the Sandwich Islands during the Years 1821 and 1822. With Miscellaneous Remarks on the Past and Present State, and Political Prospects of Those Countries. London: C. Knight, 1825.
- Musters, George Chaworth. At Home with the Patagonians: a Year's Wanderings over Untrodden Ground from the Straights of Magellan to the Rio Negro. London: J. Murray, 1871. Reprinted London: Tempus Publishing, 2005.
- Trifilo, S. Samuel. "Early Nineteenth-Century British Travellers in Chile: Impressions of Santiago and Valparaíso." *Journal of Inter-American Studies* 11, no. 3 (1969): 391–424.

CHAPTER 6

- Alvarez Urquieta, Luis. La pintura en Chile. Santiago: Imprenta La Ilustración, 1928.
- Bindis Fuller, Ricardo. La pintura Chilena: desde Gil de Castro hasta nuestros dias. Santiago: Philips Chilma, 1984.
- Hurst, Alex A. Thomas Somerscales, Marine Artist. Brighton, UK: Teredo Books, 1988.
- Pereira Salas, Eugenio. *Historia del arte en el Reino de Chile*. Santiago: Ediciones Universidad de Chile, 1965.
- Raby, Peter. Bright Paradise: Victorian Scientific Travellers. London: Chatto & Windus, 1996.
- Romera, A. R. *Historia de la pintura Chilena*. Santiago: Editorial Andrés Bello, 1976.
- Valencia Avaria, Luis. *Símbolos pátrios.* Santiago: Editorial Nacional Gabriela Mistral, 1974.

Chapter 7

- Abarca L., Jaime. *Presencia Británica em Valparaíso*. Viña del Mar, Chile: The British Council & Instituto Chileno-Británico de Viña del Mar, 1986.
- Butland, Gilbert J. "The Human Geography of Southern Chile." The Institute of British Geographers, 24. London: George Philip & Son, 1957.
- Campbell, Duncan, site administrator. *The British Presence in Southern Patagonia*. http://patbrit.org/eng/index.htm (accessed May 11, 2009).
- Chamorro, Claudio. "Territorio de Magallanes y los elementos Británicos." In *Bajo el cielo austral*, 409–15. Santiago: Imprenta La Ilustracion, 1936.
- Chatwin, Bruce. In Patagonia. London: Jonathan Cape, 1977.
- Coo Lyon, José Luis. "Familias extranjeras en Valparaíso durante el siglo XIX." *Revista de Estudios Históricos* 15 (1968–1969): 37–84 and 19 (1974): 13–37.
- Couyoumdjian B., Juan Ricardo. "Masonería de habla inglesa en Chile. Algunas noticias." *Boletín de la Academia Chilena de la Historia* 105 (1995): 185–208.
 - *——. Chile y Gran Bretaña durante la primera Guerra Mundial y la postguerra 1914–1921.* Ediciones Universidad Católica de Chile. Santiago: Editorial Andrés Bello, 1986.
- Dooley, Elizabeth. Streams in the Wasteland: A Portrait of the British in Patagonia. Punta Arenas, Chile: Imprenta Rasmussen, 1993.
- Estrada Turra, Baldomero, and R. Salinas Meza. "Inmigración Europea y movilidad social en los centros urbanos de América Latina (1880–1920)." *Estudios Migratorios Latinoamericanos* 2, no. 5 (1987): 3–27.
- Estrada Turra, Baldomero. "La colectividad Británica de Valparaíso en el S. XIX a través de los testamentos." *Revista de Ciéncias Sociales* 31 (1987): 209–17.

. "La colectividad Británica en Valparaíso durante la primera mitad del Siglo XX." *Historia (Santiago)* 39 no. 1 (2006): 65–91.

- Fletcher Hillman, Charles. Old Timers, British and American, in Chile. Santiago: Imprenta Moderna, 1900.
- Foreign Office. Report on European Emigration to Chile. Foreign Office Miscellaneous Series no. 158, "Reports on Subjects of General and Commercial Interest." London: HMSO, 1890.
- Martinic B, Mateo. "La inmigración Europea en Magallanes 1891–1920." *Anales del Instituto de la Patagonia*, Serie "Ciencias Sociales," 18 (1988): 11–34.
 - ——. Punta Arenas en su primer medio siglo: 1848–1898. Punta Arenas, Chile: Impresos Vabin, 1988.

. "La participación de capitales británicos en el desarrollo económico del territorio de Magallanes: 1880–1920." *Historia (Santiago)* 35 (2002): 299–321.

- ——. Los británicos en la región magallánica. Valparaíso, Chile: Puntángeles de la Casa de Estudios de Valparaíso, 2007.
- Narborough, John. An Account of Several Late Voyages and Discoveries to the South and North. London: Smith & Walford, 1694.
- Nock, Laurie. "Los británicos en Magallanes." Punta Arenas: Anales del Instituto de la Patagonia 16 (1985–86): 23–43.
- Ossa, F. V. *Concepción en el centenário nacional*. Concepción, Chile: Imprenta J. V. Soulodre, 1910.
- Prain Brice, Michelle. "Presencia británica en el Valparaíso del Siglo XIX: Una aproximación al legado institucional y cultural de la colonia británica en Chile." *Bicentenário* 6, no. 2 (2007): 5–38.
- Solberg, Carl. Immigration and Nationalism, Argentina and Chile, 1890– 1914. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1970.
- Young, William Russell. Reminiscences of my Fifty-Five Years in Chile and Peru. Santiago: Imprenta y Litografía Universo, 1933.

Chapter 8

- Cavieres, Eduardo. Comercio Chileno y comerciantes Ingleses 1820–1880: Un ciclo de história económica. Monografías Históricas 2. Valparaíso: Universidad Católica de Valparaíso, 1988.
- Centner, Charles W. "The 'Tacna' Case: An Episode in Anglo-Chilean Relations, 1874–75," Pacific Historical Review 11, no. 2 (1942): 161–67.
- Chile. Santiago: Chilean Government publication, 1915.
- Couyoumdjian B., Juan Ricardo. "El alto comercio de Valparaíso y las grandes casas extranjeras, 1880–1930. Una aproximación." *Historia (Santiago)* 33 (2000): 63–99.
- Estrada Turra, Baldomero. *Valparaíso y el proceso de industrialización en Chile a fines del siglo XIX*. Monografias Históricas 1, Valparaíso: Instituto de Historia, Universidad Católica de Valparaíso, 1987.

- Hardy Evans, Oswald. "Perilous Havens: Early Days on the Chilean Coast and South Pacific." *The South Pacific Mail*, April 20–July 27, 1951.
- History UK. The Darien Adventure. http://www.historic-uk.com/HistoryUK/ Scotland-History/DarienScheme.htm (accessed May 11, 2009).
- Jones, Geoffrey. Merchants to Multinationals: British Trading Companies in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.
- Kinsbruner, Jay. "The Political Influence of the British Merchants in Chile during the O'Higgins Administration, 1817–1823." *The Americas* 27, no. 1 (1970): 26–39.
- Lingwood, John E. The Steam Conquistadores: A History of the Pacific Steam Navigation Company. Widnes, UK: Swale Press, 1977.
- Mayo, John. British Merchants and Chilean Development: 1851–1886. Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1987.
 - ——. "Before the Nitrate Era: British Commission Houses and the Chilean Economy, 1851–1880." Journal of Latin American Studies 11, 2 (1979), 263–303.
- Malpas, D. and D. King. Price Waterhouse in South America: The First 75 Years. London: PriceWaterhouseCooper, 1989.
- Miers, John. Travels in Chile and La Plata. New York: AMS Press, 1826.
- Miller, Rory. "British Free-Standing Companies on the West Coast of South America." In *The Free-Standing Company in the World Economy*, 1830– 1996, edited by Mira Wilkins and Harm Schröter, Chapter 8. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Porteous, J. Douglas. "Easter Island: The Scottish Connection." *Geographical Review* 68, no. 2 (1978): 145–56.
- Pregger-Roman, Charles G. "The Origin and Development of the Bourgeoisie in Nineteenth-Century Chile." *Latin American Perspectives* 10, no. 2-3 (1983): 39–59.
- Rippy, J. Fred. "British Investments in Latin America, 1939." The Journal of Political Economy 56, no. 1 (1948): 63-68.
- Vélez, Claudio. *Historia de la marina mercante de Chile*. Santiago: Ediciones de la Universidad de Chile, 1961.

CHAPTER 9

- Astorquiza, Octavio, and Oscar Galleguillo V. *Cien años del carbón de Lota*. Lota, Chile: Compañia Carbonífera e Industrial de Lota, 1952.
- Barclay, A. to James Douglas. "List of Labourers engaged for Vancouver's Island by Mr D. Landale," June 17, 1853. [HBC Archives, Winnipeg, A.6/30 fos. 118–18d].
- Blakemore, Harold. "The Chilean Revolution of 1891: A Study in the Domestic and International History of Chile." *Historical Research* 31 (1958): 104–07.

—. British Nitrates and Chilean Politics, 1886–1896: Balmaceda and North. London: Athlone, 1974.

- Bollaert, William. "Observations on the Coal Formation in Chile, S. America." Journal of the Royal Geographical Society of London 25 (1855): 172–75.
- Bonilla, Ramiro, and Gregorio Corvalan. "Apuntes para la historia: Cronologia del carbón en la región del Bío Bío." *Revista Inculcar*, 2, no. 2 (1987): 35–39.
- Brown, Joseph R. "The Chilean Nitrate Railways Controversy." *The Hispanic American Historical Review* 38, no. 4 (1958): 465–81.
- Cameron, David to Archibald Barclay. San Francisco, March 10, 1854. [HBC Archives, Winnipeg, A.11/75 fo. 85d].
- Centner, Charles W. "Great Britain and Chilean Mining 1830–1914." The *Economic History Review* 12, no. 1–2 (1942): 76–82.
- Child, Theodore. "Coal-Mining in Chili." Harper's Weekly, February 14, 1891: 117-18.
- Cowling Taylor, Richard. Statistics of Coal: The Geographical and Geological Distribution of Mineral Combustibles or Fossil Fuel. Philadelphia: J. W. Moore, 1848.
- Edmundson, Eddie. "The Story of the Colinda." *Lipsan Usali*, no. 4 (1987): 20–23.
 - ——. "Los británicos en la zona carbonífera." *Revista de la Sociedad de Historia de Concepción* 1 (1988): 23–24.
- Hudson Beattie Valenzuela, Judith. The Colinda (forthcoming).
- Lota: Antecedentes Históricos. Concepción, Chile: Compañia Minera e Industrial de Chile, 1929.
- Mackay, Juan. Recuerdos y apuntes 1820–1890. Concepción, Chile: A. L. Murray, 1912.
- Mazzei de Grazia, Leonardo. "Los británicos y el carbón en Chile." *Atenea*, no. 475 (1924): 137–67.
- Monteón, Michael. "The British in the Atacama Desert: The Cultural Bases of Economic Imperialism." *The Journal of Economic History* 35, no. 1 (1975): 117–33.
- ——. "John T. North, The Nitrate King, and Chile's Lost Future." *Latin American Perspectives* Issue 133, vol. 30, no. 6 (2003): 69–90.
- Rippy, J. Fred. "Economic Enterprises of the 'Nitrate King' and His Associates in Chile." *The Pacific Historical Review* 17, no. 4 (1948): 457–65.
- Russell, William H. A Visit to Chile and the Nitrate Fields of Tarapacá. London: Virtue, 1890.
- Soto Cárdenas, Alejandro. Influencia británica en el salitre: origen, naturaleza y decadencia. Santiago: Editorial Universidad de Santiago, 1998.
- Stathers, Mary L. "The *Colinda* Voyage—An Emigration that Didn't Make It—Or Did It?" *The Scottish Genealogist* 34, no. 2 (1987): 325–27.
- Veliz, Claudio. "Egaña, Lambert, and the Chilean Mining Associations of 1825." *Hispanic American Historical Review* 55, no. 4 (1975): 637–63.

Chapter 10

- Banco de Chile. "Banco de A. Edwards: 1866–2001." www.fundinguniverse .com/company-histories/Banco-de-Chile-Company-History.html (accessed May 11, 2009).
- Joslin, David. A Century of Banking in Latin America. London: Bank of London and South America Ltd./Oxford University Press, 1963.

Chapter 11

- Alliende Edwards, María Piedad. *Historia del ferrocarril en Chile*. Santiago: Goethe-Institut & Pehuén Editores, 1993.
- Binns, Donald. *The Nitrate Railways Company Limited*. Skipton, UK: Trackside Publications, 2007.

—. The Anglo-Chilean Nitrate & Railway Company (Ferrocarril de Tocopilla al Toco): A History of the Company and its Locomotives. Skipton, UK: Trackside Publications, 1995.

------. "The Compañia de Salitres y Ferrocarril de Junín: A Brief Historical Outline." *Locomotives International* 14 (1992): 16–17.

- Blakemore, Harold. From the Pacific to La Paz. The Antofagasta (Chili) and Bolivia Railway Company (1888–1988). London: Antofagasta Holdings, 1990.
- Couyoumdjian B., Juan Ricardo. "Dos ingenieros escoceses en Chile en el siglo XIX y comienzos del XX." *Boletín de la Academia de la Historia*, no. 112 (2003): 45–66.
- Decombe E., Alberto. *Historia del Ferrocarril de Arica a La Paz*. Santiago: Ministerio de Industria i Obras Públicas, 1913.
- Espech, Roman. *El Ferrocarril de Concepción a Los Rios de Curanilahue*. Instituto de Injenieros de Santiago: Imprenta Victoria, 1890.
- Huidobro Díaz, Carlos. Nuestros ferrocarriles. Santiago: Ministerio de Fomento, 1939.
- Long, W. Rodney. "Chile." In *Railways of South America*, part 3 of Trade Promotion Series #93. Washington, DC: U.S. Bureau of Foreign & Domestic Commerce, 1930.
- Mair, Craig. David Angus: The Life and Adventures of a Victorian Railway Engineer. Stevenage, UK: The Strong Oak Press, 1989.
- Marín Vicuña, Santiago. *Estudios de los ferrocarriles Chilenos*. Santiago: Imprenta Cervantes, 1900.
- Morrison, Allen. *The Tramways of Chile*, 1858–1978. New York: Bonde Press, 1992.
- Redman, Ronald N. "The Junín Story: To the North Pampa and Back." Locomotives International 14 (1992): 10–15.
- "R. R. J." Reseña histórica del ferrocarril entre Santiago i Valparaíso. Santiago: Imprenta del Ferrocarril, 1863.

- Thomson Newman, Ian, and D. Angerstein. *Historia del ferrocarril en Chile.* Santiago: Centro de Investigaciones Diego Barros Arana, Dirección de Bibliotecas, Archivos y Museos, 1997.
- Thomson Newman, Ian. "La Nitrate Railways Co. Ltd.: La pérdida de sus derechos exclusivos en el mercado del transporte de salitre y su resposta a ella." *Historia (Santiago)* 38, no. 1 (2005): 85–112.

——. "The Locomotives of the Railway between Santiago and Valparaíso." *Locomotives International* 41 (1998): 20–27.

——. Red Norte: The Story of State-Owned Railways in the North of Chile. Skipton, UK: Locomotives International, 1997.

- Torres P., S. "El Ferrocarril de Concepción a Curanilahue." *Revista Inculcar* (1986): 17–22.
- Turner J. M., and R. F. Ellis. *The Antofagasta (Chili) & Bolivia Railway: The Story of the FCAB and Its Locomotives.* Skipton, UK: Locomotives International, 1992.
- Walker, Christopher, and Donald Binns. *Railways of Bolivia*. Skipton, UK: Trackside Publications, 2006.
- Wheelwright, William. "Proposed Railway Route across the Andes, from Caldera in Chile to Rosario on the Parana, via Cordoba; With Report of Mr. E. A. Flint's Survey." *Journal of the Royal Geographical Society of London* 31(1861): 155–62.

Chapter 12

Zavala Cepeda, José M. "Los colonos y la escuela en la Araucanía: Los inmigrantes Europeos y el surgimiento de la educación privada laica y protestante en la región de la Araucanía (1887–1915)." *Revista Universum*, no. 23, 1 (2008).

CHAPTER 13

Bazley, Barbara. Somos Anglicanos. Santiago: Imprenta Interamericana, 1994.

- Bridges, E. Lucas. Uttermost Part of the Earth. London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1951.
- Every, Edward F. *The Anglican Church in South America*. London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, 1915.
- Guerra Rojas, Cristián. "La música en los inicios de los cultos cristianos nocatólicos en Chile: El caso de la Union Church (Iglesia Unión) de Valparaíso, 1845–1890." *Revista Musical Chilena* 60, no. 206 (2006): 49–83.
- Kirkland Lothrop, Samuel. *The Indians of Tierra del Fuego*. New York: Museum of the American Indian, 1928. Reprint Ushuaia, Argentina: Zagier & Urruty, 2002.

^{——. &}quot;Early Days on the Copiapó Railway." *Locomotives International* 47 (1999): 10–16.

- Levis, Cecil. "Colonos Anglicanos en la Araucanía." *Diario El Sur* (Concepción), January 3, 1988, "Actual" section.
- Marsh, John W., and Waite Hocking Stirling. *The Story of Commander Allen Gardener RN*. London: James Nisbet, 1867.
- Prain B., Michelle. "La Iglesia Saint Paul's de Valparaíso, patrimonio tangible e intangible de la era Victoriana." *Revista Archivum*, Año V. N° 6 (2006), 174–92.
- Wright, G. W. "English Graves at Tiliviche." Notes and Queries. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 183 (1942): 216–17.

Chapter 14

Cricket: http://www.cricketchile.cl/en_news.php (accessed May 11, 2009).

- Football: http://histofutbolchile.blogspot.com/2007/07/un-nuevo-deporte -llamado-football.html (accessed May 11, 2009).
- Golf: http://www.golftours.cl/publico/article_7.shtml (accessed May 11, 2009).

Tennis: http://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tenis_en_Chile (accessed May 11, 2009).

CHAPTER 15

- Bennett, Geoffrey. Coronel and the Falklands. London: Macmillan, 1962. Reprint, Pan, 1967.
- Edmundson, Eddie. "La Batalla de Coronel." *El Mercurio* (Santiago), November 17, 1989, A2.

——. "La batalla de Coronel. 1 de noviembre, 1914." Revista de la Sociedad de Historia de Concepción 3 (1990): 21–22.

Hoyt, Edwin P. Defeat at the Falklands: Germany's East Asia Squadron 1914. London: Robert Hale, 1981.

Pitt, Barrie. Coronel and Falkland. London: Cassell, 1960.

Chapter 16

- Barton, Jonathan R. "Struggling against Decline: British Business in Chile, 1919–33." *Journal of Latin American Studies* 32 (2000): 235–64.
- Miller, Rory. "The Decline of British Interests in Latin America." *History Today* 41, no. 12 (1991): 42–48.

Chapter 17

Couyoumdjian B., Juan Ricardo. "Agustín Edwards y su primera misión en Londres 1911–1924." Boletín de la Academia Chilena de la História 117 (2008): 7–32.

Derrick-Jehu, L. C. "The Anglo-Chilean Community." *Family History* 3, no. 17–18 (1965): 157–84.

Appendix A

Couyoumdjian B., Juan Ricardo. "Apuntes sobre un periódico inglés de Valparaíso: 'The South Pacific Mail' entre 1909 y 1925." In *Valparaiso 1536–1986: Primera jornada de historia urbana*. Valparaíso: Instituto de Historia, Universidad Católica de Valparaiso, 1987, 185–94.

Cuadro sinoptico periodistico completo de los diarios i periódicos en Chile publicados desde el año de 1812 hasta el de 1884 inclusive, que la Biblioteca Nacional conserva empasados. Santiago: Biblioteca Nacional.

INDEX

Alacaluf Indians, 10, 28, 33, 197, 200, 240 Anglican faith Robert FitzRoy's cultural experiment with Fuegian Indians, 33-34, 41, 43 See also cemeteries; churches; Gardiner, Allen; Lota; Matthews, Richards; Patagonian Missionary Society; South American Missionary Society; Valparaíso Anglo-Chilean Society, London, 128 Anglo-Spanish War, 16–17, 132 Anson, George, Commodore (admiral; lord), 22, 23-24, 239 Antofagasta, 128, 129, 140, 143, 172, 173, 182, 183, 195, 196, 216 Araucanian Indians See Mapuche Indians Arica Bartholomew Sharpe's attack, 18 British presence, 128, 177, 180, 196 Francis Drake's attack, 13 John Watling's attack, 19 Mackay's capture of the Minerva, 24 Richard Hawkins' voyage, 16 Baden-Powell, Robert, 114 Balfour Lyon & Company, 145 Ball, John, 51

Balmaceda, José Manuel (president) colonization policy, 5, 208 and John Thomas North, 163, 164-66, 172 banks Anglo-South American Bank, 114, 122, 138, 171, 173, 174, 180, 230 Banco de A. Edwards, 171, 172, 173, 174, 236 Bank of London and South America (BOLSA), 173–74 Bank of Tarapacá and London, 121, 124, 163, 165-66, 170, 172-73, 174, 219 London Bank of Mexico and South America, 161, 162, 170, 171, 174 London and River Plate Bank, 170, 173 London and South American Bank, 171 Lloyds Bank, 173, 174 Banks, Joseph, 48–49 Barnard, John James, 134-35, 247 Basket, Fuegia, 33, 43, 198, 199, 200 Battle of Coronel, 53, 221-27 Beagle See Darwin, Sir Charles; FitzRoy, Robert; King, Philip Parker; Stokes, Pringle Beerbohm, Julius, 90-91, 100, 116, 117 - 18Blest, Dr. William Cunningham, 234

Bligh, William, 30 Bloody Mary, 1-2 boundary disputes Bolivia-Chile border disputes, 159, 160 British arbitration in, 79-81 Brassey, Annie, 88, 89-90, 113, 117, 125-26, 157, 206 Bridges, Lucas, 33-34, 118, 123, 197, 202, 204, 205, 206, 207 Bridges, Thomas (explorer and plant collector), 50 Bridges, Thomas (missionary), 197, 200, 203, 204, 205-6 British Council, 128, 194, 195, 196 British Embassy, 128, 196, 248 buccaneers definition, 8 See under individual names Buchanan, Jones & Company, 143 Bunster, Humphrey, 234-35 Bunster, José, 3, 171 Button, Jemmy capture by Robert FitzRoy, 33 in England, 198 return to Tierra del Fuego, 43, 199-200, 202, 203-4 Bynon, James George (captain; vice admiral), 76-77, 241 Byron, John, 23, 27-28, 30, 84, 115, 239 Caldcleugh, Alexander botanist in Chile, 49 on commercial opportunities, 49, 135 - 36experience of an earthquake, 85 on the quality of coal, 148 traveling in Chile, 7, 85, 109, 241 Callao commercial importance for Chile, 132-33, 136-37 Francis Drake's attack, 13 in War of Independence, 25, 64, 69, 72, 74, 76, 96 in War of the Peruvian-Bolivian Confederation, 76-77

Canning, George, 4-5, 57-59, 135, 169, 241, 242, 248 Canning House, 59 Carrera, José Miguel, 61-62, 64 Carteret, Philip, 28, 30, 239 Castlereagh, Robert Stewart, Viscount Castlereagh, 4–5, 35, 57, 135, 169 Cavendish, Sir Thomas circumnavigation, 14-15, 238 second voyage, 15 cemeteries for non-Catholics Caldera, 213 Concepción, 127 Coquimbo, 213 Lota, 156, 237 Punta Arenas, 33, 118, 226–27 Santiago, 212-13 Shand family cemetery, 227 Talcahuano, 226 Tiliviche, 213-14 Valparaíso, 108, 211, 212 Chamber of Commerce, British (British-Chilean), 111, 115, 128 Chiloé Island, 23, 35, 44, 45, 47, 51, 63, 64, 65, 106, 115 churches, Anglican (Protestant), 111, 125, 208, 209, 210-11, 226, 245 Churchill, Winston, 223, 224 Clark, John (Juan) and Matthew (Mateo), 180, 186-87, 220 clippers, 40 Clipperton, John, 22 coal mining, 115, 147, 148-58, 162, 172, 179, 184, 185, 207, 212, 250 See also railways, Arauco Coal and Railway Company Cochrane, Thomas, Tenth Earl of Dundonald (admiral; lord) Casa de Lord Cochrane in Valparaíso, 113 in Chilean War of Independence, 2, 63, 64, 65, 66, 67–74, 75, 76, 77, 135, 241, 242 Cochrane and Almirante Cochrane, 79, 144

effigy on Arco Británico in Valparaíso, 55 response to privateering in War of Independence, 25 statue in Valparaíso, 114 Colinda, The, 154-56 Colonel North See North; John Thomas colonization by British settlers in Araucanía, 5, 104-5 Bernardo O'Higgins' plans, 103 British official views on colonization, 5, 104-5 on Chiloé Island, 105-6 General Colonization Agency policy, 103-4, 105 John Narborough's claim, 17 of Punta Arenas and Magallanes, 115-17, 124 Welsh colonists, 4, 80-81 See also immigration Concepción, 35, 42, 45, 46-47, 51-52, 60, 61, 62, 70, 100, 111,125–27, 138, 140, 141, 143, 148, 149, 164, 172, 173, 184, 185, 194, 196, 217, 218, 219, 235, 249 Condell de la Haza, Carlos Arnaldo, 78,210 Consuls, British, in Chile, 45, 58, 59, 105, 120, 128, 135, 150, 151, 191, 208, 212, 219, 233, 235, 247 - 50Cook, James (lieutenant) cure for scurvy, 30 first circumnavigation, 28-29, 48-49, 198 influence of William Dampier, 21 naming of geography, 33, 239 quoted by Annie Brassey, 89 quoted by Charles Darwin, 42 second circumnavigation, 29-30, 31, 49, 84 third voyage, 30, 31 use of chronometers, 30 Cooper, Edward, 219, 235, 250 copper

commerce, 114, 134, 135, 136, 141, 158, 170, 171, 172, 173,230 mining, 146, 147-48, 150, 151, 160, 175, 237 Coronel consuls, 249-50 Torre de los Ingleses, 153 visitors' impressions: Annie Brassey, 125; William Howard Russell, 94 See also Battle of Coronel corsairs definition, 8 Cousiño, Matías, 150, 151-52, 154, 155, 176, 250 Cowley, William Ambrosia (Ambrose), 20 Cox, Nathaniel Miers, 66, 235 Cradock, Sir Christopher, Rear Admiral, 221, 222, 223-24, 225, 226, 227 cricket, 114, 125, 153, 215-16, 217, 218Crosbie, John and Joseph, 134 Cunningham, Robert Oliver, 51, 117 Cuming, Hugh, 49 Dampier, William first circumnavigation, 18, 19, 20, 21quoted by Annie Brassey, 89 second circumnavigation, 21-22 third circumnavigation, 22 Darien Adventure, The, 131 Darroch (Daroch) family name, 235 Darwin, Charles in Chile, 41-48, 49, 85, 125, 199 on Chilean views of the British, 7,20 on a Cornish copper miner, 147-48 experience of earthquake, 35, 44-47,87 on Fuegian Indians, 32, 42, 89, 90, 199, 200 impressions of Valparaíso, 110, 112 influence of William Dampier, 21

Darwin, Charles (continued) joining the Beagle for the second survey, 34 and Joseph Hooker, 50 naming of geography, flora, fauna in Chile, 43-44, 48, 241 opinion of Robert FitzRoy, 36 On the Origin of Species, 36, 48, 50 on quality of Chilean coal, 149 saving the ship's boats in Tierra del Fuego, 43 on Tehuelche Indians, 42-43 Davis, Edward, 20-21 Davis (Davys), John, 15-16 Dawson, John, 161, 162, 172 Despard, Rev. George Pakenham, 202 - 3, 204Dixie, Florence (lady), 83, 88, 91-94, 100, 118 Doterel, HMS, 118, 119 Drake, Sir Francis, 4, 8–14, 16, 91, 238, 242 Duncan Fox & Company, 107, 110, 114, 122, 127, 141, 142–43 Easter Island Easter Island Exploitation Company, 142 Hugh Cuming's expedition, 49 James Cook's second voyage, 29 John Linton Palmer's visit, 53 Katherine Routledge's survey, 53 possible discovery by Edward Davis, 21 education, 98, 191-96, 209 See also schools Edwards, George, 171, 235, 245 Edwards, Joaquín, 20, 150, 236 Edwards MacClure, Agustín, 236, 245 Edwards Ossandón, Agustín, 171, 182, 210, 236 Edwards Ross, Agustín, 19, 58, 106, 158, 171, 236, 245 Elizabeth I, Queen, 3, 4, 8, 9–10, 14, 16 Escobar, Aníbal, 113, 114, 122, 146, 192, 193, 244 Exeter, HMS, 127

Falkner, Thomas (father), 4, 83–84 Fenton, Dr. Thomas, 89, 118, 120, 122, 123, 249 firemen, associations of British and Commonwealth Fire Rescue Company J. A. S. Jackson, 14th Fire Company, Santiago, 115 George Garland 11th Company of Firemen, Valparaíso, 112 FitzRoy, Robert (captain) Charles Darwin's opinion of, 36 contact with Indians on Tierra del Fuego, 33-34, 198-200, 203 first command of the Beagle (1829-30), 33-34with Fuegian Indians in England, 34 naming of geography, 43-44, 240-41 on prospects for coal mining in Chile, 149 return to England after second voyage, 36, 50 second voyage on the Beagle (1831-36), 34-35, 37, 41, 42, 43-47, 48, 50, 51, 79, 100, 115, 125, 201 Fletcher, Francis, 10, 11 football (soccer), 114, 125, 153, 216 - 18Forster, John Reinhold, 29, 49 Forster, Robert, 74, 77 Foster, Henry, 36, 241 fox hunting, 216 freemasonry, 111–12 free-standing companies, categories of, 137-38 frontiers See boundary disputes Fuegian Indians, 18, 28, 29, 31, 32, 33, 34, 41, 42, 43, 44, 89, 90, 92, 198, 199, 201, 206-7 See also Alacaluf Indians; Basket, Fuegia; Button, Jemmy; Haush; Minster, York; Ona; Selk'nam; Yahgan (Yámana)

INDEX

Gardiner, Allen (captain), 118, 201-2, 203, 204, 207, 242 Garland, Thomas Bland, 151, 154, 155 Gibbs & Company, 107, 110, 114, 138-40, 141, 146, 158, 162, 164-65, 170, 178, 181 golf, 114, 128, 218-19 Graham, Maria [or Mary Dundas; Lady Callcott] on British merchants and commerce, 131, 134-35 in Chile, 85-88, 236 on coal mining in Chile, 148-49 complaints among British naval officers in War of Independence, 25 description of Bernardo O'Higgins, 60-61 experience of an earthquake, 86-87 impressions of Valparaíso, 103, 109,110 leaving Chile with Cochrane, 73 on need for cemeteries for non-Catholics, 212 risk of a French invasion of Chile, 57, 58 sketching in Chile, 100 on War of Independence, 62, 66, 71, 72, 73, 74 Graham Rowe & Company, 140 Greer, Leslie, 3, 124, 249 Grenfell, John Pascoe, 74, 76 Guise, Martin (captain), 69, 71, 72, 74 Haigh, Samuel, 9, 65, 84-85, 108, 109 Hakluyt, Richard, 10, 15 Hall, Basil, 47, 125, 136, 148 Hamilton, John, 120, 122, 249 Hardy Evans, Oswald, 244 Harvey, Robert, 161, 162, 163 Haush Indians, 198 Hawkins family John Hawkins, 9, 16 Richard Hawkins, 16 William Hawkins, 3 Helsby, Alfredo, 98, 101

Helsby, William Glaskell, 98, 100 - 101Hooker, Joseph, 36, 50, 51, 201 Huáscar, 78–79 Hudson's Bay Company, 155-56 Humberstone, James, 167, 168, 214, 233 Huth & Company, 138 Illingsworth, John, 25 immigration from Britain to Arica, 128 British concerns on immigration from Britain, 104–5 characteristics of British immigrants, 107, 234 to Concepción, 126 General Colonization Agency (from 1882), 103 Law of Selective Immigration (1845 decree), 103 national censuses, 106-7, 118 post-independence selective immigration (1824 law), 103 President Balmaceda's policy, 104,208 to Punta Arenas and Magallanes, 118-20, 124 Sociedad de Fomento Fabril (Industrial Promotion Agency; from 1893), 106 Sociedad Nacional de Agriculture, General Office of Immigration (from 1872), 103 to Valparaíso, 108, 112 See also colonization; Scotland, immigrants from independence, declaration of Chilean, 55–57, 62, 115 See also War of Independence Indians of Chile See Alacaluf; Fuegian Indians; Haush; Mapuche (Araucanian); Ona; Selk'nam; Tehuelches; Yahgan (Yámana)

Instituto Chileno-Británico de Cultura, 196 Iquique, 35, 38, 42, 47, 78, 99, 111, 128, 139, 141, 143, 153, 160, 161, 162, 163, 164, 165, 171, 172, 173, 176, 177, 178, 179, 182, 184, 195, 214, 216, 218, 219, 250 Jewell, Maurice, 161, 250 Juan Fernández Islands, 19, 20, 21, 22, 24, 31, 66, 73, 226, 239 King, John, 177, 236, 248 Latcham, Richard (Ricardo), 52-53 Lloyd, William, 176, 210 Lord Cochrane See Cochrane, Thomas Lota Anglican religion in Lota, 153, 207, 208 coal mining, 151, 152, 153, 154, 156, 156, 162-63, 184, 237 cricket in Lota, 216 Edwyn Charles Reed in Lota, 52 Lota Park (Parque Isidora Cousiño), 156-58 Lynch, Patricio, 78, 161, 241 MacIver, Henry, 236-37 Mackay (captain), 24 Mackay, John, 150-51 Mackay, Peter, 98, 192-93, 212 Mackenna, Benjamín Vicuña, 1, 5, 16, 64, 100, 108, 134, 137, 235, 237, 242 Mackenna, John (general), 63–64, 242 Magellan Times, The, 38, 39, 125, 226, 244, 245 Maine, Richard (captain), 37 Mapuche (Araucanian) Indians, 3, 5, 6, 12, 17, 52, 60, 61, 104, 148, 194, 201, 207, 208

Mary Tudor [or Mary I; Bloody Marv], 1-2 Mathison, Gilbert Farguhar, 66-67, 88, 109, 191 Matthews, Richard, 43, 199-200 Merrick, Andrew, 15 Miers, John as botanist in Chile, 49-50 impressions of Valparaíso, 109 opinion of commercial opportunities, 136, 147 Miller, William (major; general), 64-65, 69, 70, 75, 96, 215 Minster, York (Fuegian Indian), 33, 43, 198, 199, 200 Morrison & Company, 127, 144 Museo Nacional de Bellas Artes, Santiago, 2, 97, 98, 99 Musters, George Chaworth, 88-89 Narborough, Sir John, 4, 17–18, 115, 238-39 Nares, George (captain), 37 Nitrate King, the See North, John Thomas nitrates, 2, 38, 114, 137, 139-40, 141, 143, 144, 147, 148, 158-68, 170, 171, 172, 173, 174, 177, 178, 179, 180, 184, 213, 218, 224, 230, 236, 250 See also Gibbs & Company; North, John Thomas North, John Thomas [or the Nitrate King; Colonel North] banking investments, 172 and Chile's civil war, 165-66 coal mining investments, 153-54 nitrates investments, 2-3, 5, 138, 139, 160-61, 162-65, 166, 250 railways, construction and investments, 177, 178, 181, 185 with William Howard Russell, 94, 100, 126 North, Marianne, 95

O'Brien, George, 55, 74, 75 O'Brien, John Thomond, 65 O'Connor, Francis Burdett, 159 O'Higgins, Ambrose, 1, 4, 5, 31, 55, 59-61, 63, 126 O'Higgins, Bernardo design of Chilean coat of Arms, 96 early years, 60-61 Maria Graham's description, 60-61 memorials in Chile, 55, 242 petition for a cemetery for non-Catholics, 211-12 as Supreme Director of Chile, 62-63, 68, 86, 103, 115, 135, 191 in War of Independence, 61–62, 64, 65, 66, 72, 126, 235 watercolor painter, 101 Ona Indians, 123, 198, 207 Pacific Steam Navigation Company (PSNC; Compañía Inglesa de Vapores), 94, 114, 116, 145-46, 149, 150, 164, 175 Palmerston (Henry John Temple), third Viscount Palmerston, 59, 169 Parker King, Philip (captain), 32, 33, 34, 37, 51, 79, 115, 240 Paroissien, James, 65, 96 Patagonian Missionary Society, 201, 202, 204 Perry family, 152, 157, 216, 237 Philip II, 1-2, 3, 9, 14 pirates definition, 8 See under individual names Prince of Wales Country Club, 114, 216, 218, 219 Prince of Wales' visit to Chile, 3, 59, 111, 113, 114 Prior, Melton, 100, 164 privateers definition, 8 in War of Independence, 24–25 See under individual names Proctor, Robert, 63, 109-10, 112, 136

Puerto Williams, 39, 77, 207, 238, 241 Punta Arenas (Sandy Point) British presence, 33, 39, 88, 115-25, 172, 173, 195, 205, 218, 249 voyagers and visitors: Beerbohm, Julius (1877, 1878–79), 90, 91, 117-18; Brassey, Annie (1876), 89, 117, 206; Byron, John (1764), 115; Cunningham, Robert Oliver (1866), 51; Dixie, Florence (1878-79), 94, 118; Narborough, Sir John (1670), 4, 17, 18, 115, 238;Nares, George (1876–78), 37; Shackleton, Ernest (1916), 38-39; Williams, John (1843), 115 See also Doterel, HMS; Magellan Times, The; schools; sheep-farming railwavs

Anglo-Chilian Nitrate Railway Company, 140, 179, 184, 188 Antofagasta (Chili) and Bolivia Railway Company (FCAB), 138, 179, 182-84, 195 Antofagasta Nitrate & Railway Company, 159 Arauco Coal and Railway Company, 153–54, 162–63, 179, 184, 185-86 Arica and Tacna Railway Company, 177, 180 Bío-Bío railway bridge, 185-86 Caldera to Copiapó railway, 97 Carrizal Railway Company, 160, 177,236 Junín Railway, 178-79, 189-90 Nitrate Railways Company, 162, 163, 164, 165, 166, 177-78, 179, 180-82 railway heritage in Chile, 188-90

railways (continued) Santiago and Valparaíso Railway, 175-76,210 Taltal Nitrate Railway Company, 179, 184, 188 Reed, Edwyn Charles, 51-52 Reynard, Henry, 120, 122, 124, 249 Robinson Crusoe, 19, 21, 22, 24 Rogers, Woodes, 22 Ross, Sir James Clark (captain), 36-37, 50, 201, 241 Rouse, Henry William, 45, 191, 208, 248, 249 Routledge, Katherine, 52, 53 rugby, 218 Russell, William Howard impressions of Concepción, 126 impressions of Coronel, 94, 126, 249 - 50impressions of Valparaíso, 113 with John Thomas North in Chile, 94, 100, 164, 177, 178, 185, 186, 233 opinion of coastal shipping, 145 opinion of Fuegian Indians, 206-7 opinion of Lota Park, 157 St. Andrew's Society, 111, 113, 128 Salvation Army, 111, 113 San Martín, José de, 62, 63, 65, 66, 72-73, 84, 95-96, 191 Santiago Ambrose O'Higgins' improvements, 60 British Chamber of Commerce, 111, 115, 128 British presence in Santiago, 23, 31, 39, 50, 52, 53, 59, 60, 61, 62, 65, 66, 85, 86, 97, 98, 99, 100, 101, 104, 111, 114–15, 128, 135, 138, 139, 143, 144, 165, 172, 173, 175, 176, 184, 186, 187-88, 191, 193, 195, 196, 210, 211, 212-13, 216, 217, 218, 219, 234, 235, 242, 243, 247-48 British schools in Santiago, 193-94

Charles Darwin in Santiago, 42, 44, 47, 85 Del Desagravio, 16 Gilbert Farquhar Mathison's impressions, 88 Prince of Wales' visit, 3, 59, 113 Richard Latcham in Santiago, 52 Samuel Haigh's impressions, 84 See also cemeteries; railways Sarmiento y Gamboa, Pedro de, 13-14 Saunders, Thomas, 120, 122 schools in Araucanía, 194–95 Association of British Schools of Chile, 195–96 British School of Punta Arenas (St. James School), 125, 195 Grange School, 115, 193, 195 Mackay School, 98, 192-93, 196, 212, 217 St. John's English School, Concepción, 194, 195 See also education Schwäger, Frederick William, 153, 154, 156, 212, 218, 249-50 Scorpion, 133-34, 235 Scotland, immigrants from, 112, 124, 142, 150, 154, 155-56, 192, 210, 235, 236 Scott, Robert Falcon (captain), 37, 38 Scott-Elliot, George Francis, 51 scouting in Chile, 114 Searle, John, 97, 100 Selkirk, Alexander, 21–22 Selk'nam Indians, 28, 198 Shackleton, Ernest, 31, 37-40 Sharpe, Bartholomew, 18–20 sheep-farming British presence in sheep rearing, 120 - 24conflict with indigenous peoples, 92, 123-24 on Easter Island, 142 Estancia Fenton Station, 122, 123 Gente Grande Farming Company, 122

INDEX

Patagonian Land & Estate Company, 122 Patagonian Sheep Farming Company, 122 Philip Bay Sheep Farming Company, 121 Porvenir sheep ranch, 121 Tierra del Fuego Exploitation Company (Sociedad Explotadora de Tierra del Fuego), 3, 121–22, 143 Tierra del Fuego Sheep Farming Company, 121 Shelvocke, George, 22 Simpson, Robert Winthrop (captain; rear admiral) remembered in Chile, 55, 241 in War of Independence, 74, 75 - 76in War of the Peruvian-Bolivian Confederation, 76 skiing, 220 soccer *See* football (soccer) Sociedad Anglo-Chilena, Santiago, 128, 226 Somerscales, Thomas Jacques, 97-99, 192 South American Missionary Society, British, 194, 204, 207-8 South Pacific Mail, The, 243–44 South Sea Company (South Sea Bubble), 131-33 Spry, John (captain), 69, 71–72 Stirling, Rev. Waite Hocking, 204, 205, 207 Stokes, Pringle (captain), 32–33, 34, 35, 51, 79, 240 streetcars See trams Talcahuano, 35, 42, 45, 46, 52, 62, 64, 77, 79, 87, 104, 125, 127, 134, 140, 141, 149, 150, 209, 216, 226, 250 Tarapacá Waterworks Company, 144, 163

Tehuelche Indians, 28, 42, 80, 88-89, 90, 92-93 Temuco, 6, 52, 140, 179, 187, 189, 194-95 tennis, 114, 125, 128, 218, 219 Thomson, James, 191 Townsend, Frank, 122, 124 trams, 187-88 treatv of Friendship, Commerce and Navigation, 59, 210, 213 of London, 16 of Madrid, 16-17 of Seville, 132 of Utrecht, 22, 132 Ushuaia, 204-5, 207 Valdivia British presence, 111, 141, 154, 155, 189 Charles Darwin's visit, 45 Cochrane's naval campaign, 64, 68, 69–71, 76 opening of port to commerce, 134 Valparaíso (and Viña del Mar) Arco Británico, 55, 113 arrival of the Colinda, 155 banking, 171-72, 173 Beagle survey, 35, 42, 44, 46, 47 British consuls, 58, 248-49 British hospitals, 113 British schools, Valparaíso and Viña del Mar, 191–93 cemeteries for non-Catholics, 211, 212, 213 clubs, 111-12 Cochrane in Valparaíso, 68, 71, 73 commerce and industry, 110-11, 134-37, 138, 139, 140, 141, 142, 143, 144, 145 Edwyn Charles Reed at Natural History Museum, 51 engagement with USS Essex, 62, 75, 108, 201 Francis Drake's attack, 12–13

Valparaíso (continued) newspapers in English, 243, 245 railway to Santiago, 175-76 religion, non-Catholic, 208-11 road to Santiago, 60, 176 Seamen's Mission, 111 sports in Valparaíso and Viña del Mar, 215–20 Valparaíso Sporting Club, 114, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219 visitors to Valparaíso: Alexander Caldcleugh's visit, 109; George Anson's voyage, 23, 24; George Vancouver's visit, 31; Gilbert Farquhar Mathison's visit, 88, 109; John Miers' impressions, 109; Maria Graham in Valparaíso, 85-87, 103, 109; Robert Poctor's visit, 109-10, 136; Samuel Haigh's visit, 84, 108; Thomas Bridges' collecting expedition, 50; Thomas Somerscales in Valparaíso, 98; William Howard Russell's impressions, 113; during War of Independence, 24, 64, 75 Vancouver, George (captain), 31 Vic-Tupper, William de, 65, 237 Waddington, Joshua, 114, 145, 147, 176, 191, 208, 210, 237 Wager, HMS, 23, 28, 239 Wallis, Samuel, 28, 30, 239 wars Anglo-Spanish War, 16-17, 132 capture of USS Essex in War of 1812 (Britain–United States), 62, 75, 108, 201, 212Seven Years' War, 27 War of the American Union, 77, 78, 159

War of Independence: Castlereagh's policy, 57; Charles Chatworthy Wood, 96; military affairs on land, 61-62, 235; naval engagements, 68-77 War of Jenkins' Ear, 23, 132 War of the Pacific, 77, 78, 80, 97, 98, 137, 140, 144, 158-62, 171, 172, 175, 177, 178, 180, 182, 184 War of the Peruvian-Bolivian Confederation, 76, 77 War of the Quadruple Alliance, 22 War of the Spanish Succession, 20, 21, 22, 132 Watt, Alexander Campbell, 156 Webb, Cornelius, 24 Weddell, James, 27, 31-32, 37, 198 Welsh colonists, 4, 80-81 Wheat King. See Bunster, José Wheelwright, William, 145, 149, 150, 175, 176, 186 Whistler, James, 100 Whyte, Mark Beresford, 152 Williams, John Ancud expedition to Chilean Patagonia, 77, 79, 115-16, 117, 233, 238, 241 in War of Independence, 77 in War of the Peruvian-Bolivian Confederation, 77 Williamson Balfour & Company, 107, 110, 127, 138, 140, 141-42, 146, 170, 192 Wood, Charles Chatworthy, 95–97, 100, 175 Yahgan (Yámana) Indians, 28, 29, 31-32, 33, 48, 197, 198, 201, 202, 203, 204, 207 Yahgan language and dictionary,

- 200, 204, 205–6 Young, William Russell, 112,
 - 171-72, 215, 216